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COMMAND.COM 
By Rick Curry, President 

 

Attendance at the  

May general meeting 

51 members and guests 

 C 
ongratulations to our club members who were able to work with 
the schedule change last month. To any who missed the festivities, 
we were double-booked last month. The Boys & Girls Club has 
apologized, and the members did a great job of putting the room 

back the way the next group needed it. 
It is my pleasure to welcome our presumptive new president, Dr. James 

Brown, to our board, and to the opportunities in the job.  Dr Brown, I hope 
you enjoy holding the post as I have. 

    Thanks to the membership and board for allowing me to 
wear the president’s hat for the past two years. It has been a lot 
of fun joining you all on Saturdays, finding out about new 
products and ideas (and even exploits). I’ve also enjoyed shar-
ing my running commentary on changes in computers and 
technology in these articles. Some of you might find this sur-
prising, but I am not accustomed to public speaking; my thanks 
for your patience with my deer-in-the-headlights stage pres-
ence. Standing on a stage and writing something more literary 

than an interoffice memo have been the opportunities I feel that I took advan-
tage of during my tenure. 

Drive-by polluting 

We know that we should be careful of the programs we download from 
the Internet. We know that email attachments can carry computer viruses 
causing us grief if we open the attachments. There is also a somewhat recent 
concept of “drive-by” infections with Web sites; no need to click on a link, 
run a program, or perform any action beyond going to the website to infect 
your machine. 

Microsoft’s hotmail product was recently the host to a “drive-by” infec-
tion in emails. You did not need to do anything with an attachment, click on 
a link, or take any other action. Just open the email. This is not the first 
“drive-by” email infection, but it is the first one in a while. Most recent email 
infections required the user to follow instructions in the infected email. We 
should take this as a reminder that emails are not especially safe. 

A related issue to be aware of is that email accounts have been hijacked.  

(Continued on page 4) 

 

Curry Election scheduled  

at June meeting 
 An election to choose officers for 

the coming fiscal year is scheduled at 
the June meeting. Members can also 
cast their ballots online at cipcug.org 

All board members expect the presi-
dent, who can not serve more than two 
consecutive years under the bylaws, 
are seeking re-election. The complete 
slate follows:  

President: Dr. James Brown 
Vice President: Craig Ladd 
Secretary: Diane Mortensen 
Treasurer: Art Lewis   
The society’s other positions are 

appointed ones. 
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Root Directory 

 

2006 Southwest User Group 
Conference: second place in both the 
newsletter and Web site contests. 
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By Diane Mortensen and Helen Long 

The CIPCUG Board of Directors held 
its monthly meeting on May 21, 2011. In 
attendance were President Rick Curry, 
Vice-President Craig Ladd, Treasurer Art 
Lewis, Helen Long, Tech Adviser Toby 
Scott, and Membership Chair Ken 
Church.   

The meeting was called to order at 12 
noon by President Rick Curry, who stated 
that the meeting would be very short be-

cause the Boys & Girls Club had double 
booked the room.   

There was no old business to discuss.   

New business  

Art presented the Treasurer’s report 
for April 2011 to the Board members in 
addition to presenting it in today’s busi-
ness meeting.  A copy of the report is also 
published in the TOE. 

Rick stated that James Brown had 
volunteered to run for president for the 

term 2011 to 2013. All other officers 
were willing to serve another one-year 
term unless there were members inter-
ested in any of the positions. The election 
for a new president and officers will be 
held at the June 25, 2011, meeting. 

It was agreed and approved that Craig 
Ladd and Diane Mortensen would repre-
sent CIPCUG at the Southwest Computer 
Conference in San Diego on June 2 to 5, 
2011. 

Programs 

Kristen LaBonte, digital resources and 
GIS librarian at the Broom Library at 
CSU Channel Islands, will discuss the 
library’s digital resources at the June 25 
meeting. We’ll meet as usual at 8:30 p.m. 
at the Camarillo Boys & Girls Club, 1500 
Temple Ave. (Ponderosa Drive and Tem-
ple Avenue), Camarillo. (See the map on 
the last page.)  

The doors open at 8:30 a.m. The 
Internet and Networking SIG and the 
Social Media SIG will start at 8:45 a.m. 

For an advance look at the library, 
v i s i t  i t s  web s i t e  a t  h t tp : / /

www.library.csuci.edu. 

Other meeting dates this year are: 
July 23: Digital resources at Califor-

nia Lutheran University. 
Aug. 27: Orv Beach will compare the 

new LibreOffice and OpenOffice. Both 
are free, open source office suites. 

Sept. 24 
Oct. 33 
Nov. 19 (third Saturday) 
Dec. 17 (third Saturday 
Programs still being worked on, but 

without specific dates yet, are Topaz 
Labs; the IT speaker who had to cancel; 
Rick Smith on hardware; and a demon-
stration of  tablet computers by the Sta-
ples store in Camarillo. 

SIGs  

Except for the Thousand Oaks PC 
Club Photo Group, the Special Interest 
Groups (SIGs) are sponsored by CIPCUG 
and led by volunteer club members. They 
are free to CIPCUG members. 

Unless otherwise noted, the CIPCUG 
SIGs run from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. at 
Ventura County Computers, 2175 
Goodyear Ave., Unit 117, Ventura; phone 
289-3960. From the 101 Freeway, exit at 
Telephone, take Telephone south to 
McGrath, turn left and go one block. Turn 
right on Goodyear and right again into the 
second driveway. Unit 117 is the back, 
right corner of the building.  

The pre-meeting SIGs are at 8:45 a.m. 
at the Boys & Girls Club. The after-
meeting SIG is at 1:30 p.m. at The Star, 
550 Camarillo Center Drive, Camarillo, 
although Michael does not plan to have 
any in June or July and might move them 
to the Camarillo Library when the SIGs 

resume.  

Until further notice, the Photo 

Group is not accepting new members 

or guests because it is close to 

outgrowing its meeting room. The 
TOPCC Photo Group, which  meets at 
6:30 p.m. at the Thousand Oaks Library, 
1401 E. Janss Road, charges $3 per 
meeting for those who are not members 
of the Thousand Oaks PC Club. The Web 
site is http://topcc.org/dnn/SIGsPrograms/
PhotoGroup/tabid/65/Default.aspx. 

The general schedule:  

First Monday (except in months that 
have holidays on or near the first 
Monday): TOPCC Photo Group. It is not 

(Continued on page 4) 

Door prizes 
We have two types of raffle tickets: 

one for prizes offered by the presenter 
and one for club-provided prizes. The 
tickets for the presenter’s prizes are free 
and limited to one per member.  

The tickets for the club-provided 
prizes are $1 each, $5 for six tickets, $10 
for 13 tickets, $15 for 20 tickets and $20 
for 27 tickets and are available to 
anyone. Those who can’t stay until the 
drawing may sign their tickets and give 
the person selling the tickets a list of the 
prizes they would like in the order they’d 
pick them. Winners’ prizes will be held 
until the next meeting. 

Consignment table  
A consignment table is set up at every 

meeting. Anyone can buy, but only 
members can sell.  

The club gets 10 percent of the sales 
price. Sold items must be picked up at 
the end of the day’s meeting.  

Any items not picked up will become 
the property of CIPCUG and will be 
subject to disposal at the club’s 
discretion. 

CIPCUG is not responsible in any 
way for items bought or sold at the table. 
Each item is sold as-is unless otherwise 
stated. 

Meeting, SIG notices  
If you would like e-mail notices of 

regular meetings and SIGs, go to 
www.cipcug.org, where you’ll find a link 
on the home page to sign up. The URL is 
cipcug.org/listserv.cfm.  

You will need your membership 
number, which is on the back cover of 

TOE, to complete the sign-up. 

Coming events  

Digital resources at CSUCI topic for June 

Minutes of the May board meeting 
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More on coming events ... 

taking new members or guests until 

further notice.  

Fourth Tuesday: Linux. 
Fourth Saturday (or the regular 

meeting day): Social Media SIG (Jessica 
Scott and Mark Maidel) and Internet and 
connectivity SIG, 8:45 a.m. Michael 
Shalkey’s after-meeting SIG at The Star, 
550 Camarillo Center Drive, Camarillo. 

Michael does not intend to have SIGs 

in June or July. The Star’s meeting 

room will not be available in July and 

October. 

The May and June schedules : 

June 

Saturday, June 25: Regular meeting 
and pre-meeting SIGs. 

Tuesday, June 28: Linux SIG. Topic: 
TBA 

July 

Saturday, July 23: Regular meeting, 
pre-meeting Social Media and Internet, 
connectivity SIGs. 

Tuesday, July 26: Linux SIG. Topic: 
Upgrading to the newest version of Ub-
untu. 

Be sure to check the calendar on 

cipcug.org for updates on event pro-

grams, dates and times.  

(Continued from page 3) 

Hackers are finding various ways to get 
the passwords for free email accounts (I 
am especially aware of it on the service 
whose name is a synonym for “boorish”). 
So even if you know the person sending 
you the email, it can be something bad. 

The problem emails I have seen seem 
obvious from the subject line. For in-
stance, the subject references something 
that I have never discussed, nor would 
ever discuss, with that person. Some of 
the emails just contain a link with no ex-
planation.  I have yet to see a “drive-by” 
email from a friend’s hijacked free email 
account, but it seems like a natural next 

step in the malware arms race. 
And in a third related bit of news, 

crime toolkits have been posted on the 
Web for free download. The groups that 
send the infected emails or hack Web 
sites so that they perform a “drive-by” 
infection use toolkits in their businesses 
much the way game companies use com-
mon toolkits that cause games to have a 
common look and feel. These crime tool-
kits have been expensive, and only the 
well-heeled, more organized, organized 
crime syndicates could afford the really 
good toolkits.  Well, much the way Hol-
lywood’s movies are leaked to the Inter-
net before they show up in theaters, a 

couple of the premier crime toolkits have 
been posted on the Internet for free shar-
ing. Any clever child can find and 
download one of these toolkits (or maybe 
get both and produce an even better hy-
brid). 

Some days it just doesn't pay to climb 
out of the fallout shelter … 

On the positive side, major world 
governments are calling to shut down 
crime on the Internet. I will lament the 
loss of freedom of expression as the 
anonymous artist ceases to find refuge in 
anonymity. I will not miss the thieves 
who take refuge in that same anonymity. 

Happy computing! 

(Continued from page 1) 

More on Command.com 

Social Media SIG, Q&A 

Creating Facebook page described at SIG 

Introduction 

Because the Boys & Girls Club mis-
takenly double-booked the meeting room, 
we had to juggle our plans and have only 
the Social Media SIG this month. We had 
moved our meeting because Boys & Girls 
Club officials said they needed the room 
on the fourth Saturday for their own fund-
raiser, but when we arrived on the substi-
tuted third Saturday, another group was 
setting up for a party that night. Toby 
Scott negotiated to get the room until 
noon, provided that we left most of the 
set up tables alone and put the chairs back 
around the tables before we left.  

The room mix-up was the second 
monkey wrench that hit the meeting. The 
scheduled speaker was forced to cancel 

the day before, so Toby Scott filled the 
program space in addition to helping Jes-
sica Scott with the Social Media SIG. 
Michael Shalkey was out of town, so 
Toby ran the computer for the SIG.   

Social Media SIG 

Reported by John Weigle 

The second Social Media SIG covered 
setting up a Facebook page and continued 
the discussion of why someone might 
want to. For many people, Jessica said, 
“There really isn’t anything practical” to 
use Facebook for. But for others, it’s a 
way to keep in touch with family, friends, 
co-workers and organizations, and many 
younger people use it and Twitter as re-
placements for email because they find 
the two faster and easier to use, she said. 

Toby had found a work-around to 
reach Facebook pages at the club by set-
ting up a remote connection to his work 
computer so we could connect to Face-
book. 

Most of the discussion concerned set-
ting up a Facebook page and the types of 
pages available.  

The most common page is the per-
sonal one, but users can also create the 
following types of pages (instructions are 
at https://www.facebook.com/pages/
create.php):  

► Local Business or Place. 
► Company, Organization or Institu-

tion. 

(Continued on page 5) 
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► Brand or Product. 
► Artist, Band or Public Figure. 
► Entertainment. 
► Cause or Community. 
To establish a page, users must pro-

vide at least a person’s name, a legitimate 
email address, and a password. Most 
browsers will ask if you want the browser 
to remember the password. Toby recom-
mended not using that feature on a laptop 
because of the possibility of loss or theft 
but said the feature is safe on personal 
desktops. The email address is necessary 
because at a certain point in setting up the 
page, Facebook will send an email to the 
address supplied, and the user must click 
a link in the email to continue the proc-
ess. Facebook suggests checking your 
spam or junk folder if the email does not 
show up quickly.  

The set-up process will ask for more 
personal information, but much of that 
can be skipped or answers can be false, 
Jessica said. Users will also be asked to 
type two words, which are often difficult 
to read, as a security check to prevent 
automated creation of pages. These are 
called CAPTCHAS — Completely Auto-
mated Public Turing test to tell Com-
puters and Humans Apart, according to 
Wikipedia.  

Users can also create Groups within 
Facebook. The Facebook Help section 
explains the differences between Pages 
and Groups this way: 

“How are Pages different from 
groups? Which one should I create? 

“Pages allow real organizations, busi-
nesses, celebrities and brands to commu-
nicate broadly with people who like them. 
Pages may only be created and managed 
b y  o f f i c i a l  r e p r e s e n t a t i v e s .  
“Groups provide a closed space for small 
groups of people to communicate about 
shared interests. Groups can be created by 
anyone.  

“Other differences include: 
“Pages  

• “Privacy: Page information and 
posts are public and generally available to 
everyone on Facebook. 

• “Audience: Anyone can like a 
Page to become connected with it and get 
News Feed updates. There is no limit to 
how many people can like a Page. 

• “Communication: Page admins 

can share posts under the Page’s name. 
Page posts appear in the News Feed of 
people who like the Page. Page admins 
can also create customized tabs for their 
Pages and check Page Insights to track 
the Page’s growth and activity. 

“Groups  

• “Privacy: In addition to an open 
setting, more privacy settings are avail-
able for groups. In secret and closed 
groups, posts are only visible to group 
members. 

• “Audience: Group members 
must be approved or added by other 
members. When a group reaches a certain 
size, some features are limited. The most 
useful groups tend to be the ones you 
create with small groups of people you 
know. 

• “Communication: In groups, 
members receive notifications by default 
when any member posts in the group. 
Group members can participate in chats, 
upload photos to shared albums, collabo-
rate on group docs, and invite all mem-
bers to group events.” 

As you set up the page, Facebook will 
ask you to add friends. You can search 
for people by name, by schools, by inter-
ests and by employers. Chances are rea-
sonably good that you’ll find someone 
you know on Facebook. When you send a 
request to someone to be your friend, the 
person can agree to do so or ignore the 
request, effectively rejecting it. You have 
the same options when someone asks you 
to be a friend. Facebook will also periodi-
cally suggest people you might want as 
friends by matching your interests and 
theirs or by finding friends of your 
friends. Again, you can accept or ignore 
the suggestions. 

Administrators of the various types of 
pages can add people to the pages, just as 

individuals can accept or reject Friend 
requests.  

It’s also possible to create events and 
limit the people who can see them. Events 
can be used to get an idea of who will 
attend (users are asked to click on yes, no 
or maybe) and to get updated information 
to lots of people quickly. (It’s also possi-
ble to use email for such notices, Toby 
said in answer to a question.) 

One member was taken to the CIP-
CUG web page when searching for the 
CIPCUG Facebook page. Toby said that a 
Google search finds the Web page; a 
search in Facebook itself finds the CIP-
CUG Facebook page. 

During the discussion of company 
pages, a member asked if it wouldn’t be 
easier to get information by just visiting 
the company’s website. For some infor-
mation, it would be, Toby said, but many 
companies are now doing much of their 
technical support on Facebook and updat-
ing other information faster on Facebook 
than on their Web pages. People who are 
plugged in all the time or who do much of 
their surfing on cell phones rather than 
computers also prefer the social media 
because the shorter messages are easier to 
read on small screens. 

Both Toby and Jessica stressed pri-
vacy settings and suggested that all set-
tings should be for friends only (Account 
> Privacy Settings). Some Facebook ap-
plications don’t recognize these settings, 
according to a post on Today Calendar, 
which can be added to a Facebook page. 
Information about hiding some informa-
tion, especially your age, can be found at 
https://www.facebook.com/notes/today-
calendar /how-to-hide-your-age-or-
b i r t h d a y - f r o m - f a c e b o o k -
applications/208051742551214. 

(Continued from page 4) 

(Continued on page 6) 

This month’s Q&A topics: 
Social Media SIG 
The format of the Social Media 

SIG is different than the Internet SIG, 
so questions are not broken out indi-
vidually. 

 
Regular Q&A  
Facebook emails 
Firefox synch problem 
Phone display problem 

Security 
Downloading 
Unread email messages 
Gmail 
Saving a Gmail link 
Following email links 
Data disappears 
Updates 
Browser displays 
Windows Live Mail 
Streaming 
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Regular Q&A 

Reported by John Weigle 

Unless otherwise noted, the following 
questions were answered by Toby School 
of Ventura County Computers. Jessica 
Scott handled the computer duties and 
helped answer the qustions because 
Michael Shalkey was out of town.  — 
Editor 
Facebook emails 

Q: I’m getting email from people ask-
ing me to friend them on Facebook, and I 
don’t want them. My friends say they’re 
not sending the messages. 

A: If we friend each other, Facebook 
will send some messages to you suggest-
ing you might want to be friends with 
some of my other friends. Just ignore 
them.  

You might also get messages on the 
right hand side of your page saying some-
thing like “you might know these people 
…” Facebook’s defaults are way too leni-
ent in what personal information they 
share. Go to Account > Privacy settings 
to tighten the settings. 

Firefox synch problem 

Q: I’m having trouble with a newer 
version of Firefox on my laptop. The 
browser has a synch function, and when I 
used it, I ended up with two copies of 
every bookmark on both machines. I de-
leted the duplicates on both machines. 

A: On the computer that has the mas-
ter list, delete the duplicates, then delete 
all the bookmarks on the other machine. 
Then synch the machines and you should 
be OK.  

Phone display problem 

Q: I have a Facebook application on 
my iPhone, which imported the book-
marks. On the iPhone, the CIPCUG web-
site now opens to the calendar instead of 
the top of the home page in Firefox. Sa-
fari opens the full page. 

A: Toby: I don’t know because I don’t 
use the iPhone. 

Jessica: Different browsers set differ-
ent home pages. The browser on the 
phone might have set the calendar as the 
home page. Set a different home page to 
see if the phone set the calendar as the 
home page.  

We can talk at the break about how to 
uninstall the app and find the settings. 

Security 

Q: If I use a public WiFi site but don’t 
sign on to my bank, email or other sites, 
am I vulnerable in any way? 

A: Essentially, you’re fine. It’s possi-
ble for a really, really good hacker to 
hack into your system in that case, but the 
chances are that those hackers are not 
interested in your computer. People who 
can crack the Oak Ridge National Labo-
ratory computers (see ht tp : / /
blogs.pcmag.com/securitywatch/2011/04/
oak_ridge_national_laboratory.php) 
probably are not going to go after yours. 
The only way to be “perfectly safe” is to 
encase your computer in lead and then 
concrete and bury it 30 feet deep in the 
backyard. That, of course, also makes it 
useless. In the real world, there’s always 
a tradeoff between security and ease of 
use. You have to balance the two. 

Downloading 

Q: Can I safely delete the setup files 
after I download and install a program? 

A: Yes. I usually keep mine for a 
month or so in case something goes 
wrong and I have to reinstall. If it’s a 
program you paid for, it’s a good idea to 
keep the file so you don’t have to pay for 
it again.   

Unread email messages 

Q: My computer lies to me. It tells me 
I have a lot of unread email messages, but 
I’ve checked the inbox and spam folder 
and can’t find them. 

A: If you’ve checked the spam folder, 
I don’t know. Call me at the shop and we 
can set up an online session to try to find 
the problem. 

Gmail 

Q: If I use Gmail, does the mail go 
onto my computer or stay on the server? 

A: A little of both. The information 
has to be displayed on your monitor, so 
some information is downloaded. The 
messages stay on the Gmail server unless 
you’ve set up your account to download 
the messages and delete them from the 
server after doing so. The information 
going to your computer is stored in your 
browser’s cache until you delete it manu-
ally or the browser deletes information 
when the cache reaches a certain size, 
which can be adjusted. Use Help in your 
browser to determine how to clear the 
cache, the main purpose of which is to 
store graphics and other information so 

Web pages will load faster.  
Q: Is it backed up? 
A: In theory, yes. If you want an addi-

tional backup, you can download the 
messages, address book and contacts to 
your computer, too, and keep them there 
or burn them to a CD or DVD. 

Saving a Gmail link 

Q: I have Gmail and want to save a 
link that a friend sent to me. How do I do 
that in Chrome? 

A: Go the address bar, highlight the 
link, copy it with Ctrl + C. Open Notepad 
and copy the link with Ctrl + V. You 
might wonder why Ctrl + V was chosen 
for the paste. C and V are next to each 
other on the keyboard and if you’re copy-
ing lots of material, it’s easy to toggle 
back and forth between the two. 

Following email links 

Q: Sometimes when I try to follow 
links in emails, what I want is several 
layers deep. Sometimes, I can’t go be-
yond three layers. Why? 

A: Who knows? Browsers handle 
different things differently. You should 
be able to do a manual click through.  

Data disappears 

Q: All my accounts on Quicken — 10 
years worth of records — disappeared. I 
had a backup and restored all but the past 
month. Now my Works spreadsheets 
won’t work. The program files had been 
moved to the Recycle Bin, and I tried to 
move them back, but the program doesn’t 
work. 

A: There are several possibilities: 
Your hard drive is going bad and infor-
mation is disappearing; you have mal-
ware or a virus; someone is getting in and 
playing around; the RAM is going bad. 

Q: The computer is 10 years old. 
A: You have a serious issue to deal 

with. If you spend time trying to fix this 
problem, you can spend hundreds of 
hours and dollars and then have another 
problem crop up with the risk of more 
loss of data. A 10-year-old computer is 
really old electronically. You’re better 
off, and in the long run it will be cheaper, 
to buy a new one. Good computers are in 
the $700 range. You’ll have to reinstall 
your software. 

If you have a virus, it won’t come 
over with the data transfer. Once you get 

(Continued from page 5) 

(Continued on page 7) 
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to the place where your computer is 
blowing up regularly, you’ll be facing 
more and more problems. It’s like a car. 
If problems begin to mount and you’re 
spending more on repairs than the car is 
worth, you’ll ending up buying a new (to 
you) car. 

Updates 

Q: For the past couple of weeks, I’ve 
been getting messages when I shut down 
that say not to turn off my computer be-
cause it’s processing updates. Is there any 
way to see what’s installed? 

A: Go to Start > All Programs > Win-
dows Update > View Update History. 
Most of the updates will be listed as 
Knowledge Base (KB) numbers. In XP, 
open Internet Explorer and go to Updates. 

Browser displays 

Q: On some websites, I’m getting an 
overprint of something else. 

A: Lots of sites were written to use 
non-standard quirks in Internet Explorer 6 
and have not been updated. All newer 
browsers are more standards-compliant 
than IE 6 and might not display some 
pages as you expect to see them. Try an-
other browser to see if it works better 
with the site. Many page owners have 
been lax about updating their pages. 

Q: I understand IE 9 doesn’t work in 
Windows XP. 

A: That’s true. Microsoft is trying to 

get everyone off IE 6 and Windows XP. 

Windows Live Mail 

Q: I’m having trouble getting mes-
sages in Windows Live Mail. I prefer 
Outlook Express and am still using it, but 
it’s corrupted. I can’t answer some mes-
sages that arrive in it, but I really love the 
program. 

A: Both programs get mail off the 
server and then delete the messages on 
the server. If you’re using both programs, 
neither one will have all the messages. 

Q: I’m generally getting all the mes-
sages in both programs. 

A: Then at least one of the programs 
is not deleting the messages on the server. 
When messages disappear and you have 
two programs, it’s a question of settings. 

If you have a corrupted email pro-
gram, fix it or change to a different pro-
gram. Otherwise the problems will just 
continue. and you’re asking for more 
trouble. Similarly, if you’re married to a 
dysfunctional woman, you’ll continue to 
have problems. 

There’s some confusion about Out-
look Express and Windows Live Mail. 
Outlook Express is not a slimmed-down 
version of Outlook. It’s an entirely differ-
ent program that Microsoft no longer 
supports. Windows Live Mail, despite the 
name, downloads messages to your com-
puter. Windows Live Mail replaces the 
old Windows Mail, which replaced Out-

look Express. Outlook Express can be 
downloaded from tucows.com, but it does 
not work with Vista or Windows 7. Win-
dows Live Mail can be downloaded at 
http://www.microsoft.com/downloads/en/
details.aspx?FamilyID=56883de5-2024-
4631-806e-757693072a1c. Mozilla’s 
email program, Thunderbird, can be 
d o w n l o a d e d  a t  h t t p : / /
www.mozillamessaging.com/en-US/
thunderbird. Reviews of 11 free mail pro-
grams can be found at http://
e m a i l . a b o u t . c o m / o d /
w i n d o w s e m a i l c l i e n t s / t p /
free_email_prog.htm. 

Streaming 

Q: I’m having some problems with 
streaming information. Some of it seems 
to be on the computer and some in the 
clouds. 

A: When you ask for streaming, the 
server and computer try to download 
enough to keep the stream running con-
sistently once you start hearing the sound 
or seeing the picture. Sometimes the 
streaming speed slows down after the 
streaming starts, and the buffering can’t 
keep up. Your picture/sound will pause 
until more data arrives and then start over 
again.  

Anything that’s downloaded for 
streaming will be in the cache file of the 
browser for some period of time (see ear-
lier question on the cache). 

(Continued from page 6) 

More on Q&A: Browser displays, Windows Live Mail 

Program: Computer news 

LisaMoon attack and other happenings 
By John Weigle 

jweigle@vcnet.com 

B 
ecause of a last-minute cancel-
lation by the speaker sched-
uled for May, Toby Scott 
filled in with a presentation of 

recent computing news, covering a vari-
ety of subjects. 

LisaMoon attack 

He began by showing a YouTube 
video by Websense Security Labs on 
what happens when a user visits a website 
infected with the Liza Moon malware 

discussed by Rick Smith in last month’s 
rant.  

The sound didn’t come across well, 
but Toby narrated the video as it went. 
You can see the video at http://
w w w . y o u t u b e . c o m / w a t c h ?
v=wKI5dg1cs74.  

Basically, the malware pretends to be 
an anti-malware program that is scanning 
your computer when it’s actually simply a 
Flash program. When the “scan” is com-
pleted, it says you have hundreds of in-
fections and then offers to sell you an 

application that will remove all the prob-
lems. The entire program, including the 
purported Microsoft Security Essentials, 
is phony and a way to infect your com-
puter and then charge you to get rid of the 
infection. 

The longer you let it run, the more 
damage it does, Scott said, but you can’t 
close the program by clicking on the 
usual “X” or “No” buttons. The only way 
to close the window is to use Alt + F4. 

Ultimately, the malware forces a re-
(Continued on page 8) 
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boot and then downloads more malware 
after another purported scan. 

Macintosh attack 

A variation of the attack has been 
written for Macs, and, according to Ed 
Bott’s blog at ZDNet.com (http://
www.zdnet.com/blog/bott/apple-to-
support-reps-do-not-attempt-to-remove-
malware/3362), Apple has told its tech 
support people: 

“● Do not confirm or deny that any 

such software has been installed.  

“● Do not attempt to remove or 

uninstall any malware software.  

“● Do not send any escalations or 

contact Tier 2 for support about removing 
the software, or provide impact data.” 

This is despite a large increase in 
tech-support calls and more than 20,000 
reported infestations, Scott said, adding,  
“Apple is managing to make AOL look 
good.”  

PlayStation attack  

Sony’s response to an attack on Play-
Station that resulted in the hacking of 
some 77 million accounts is a “textbook 
case on how not to deal with the public,” 
Scott said. Hackers are believed to have 
obtained real names, user names, pass-
words, birth date, phone numbers, ad-
dresses and what Sony calls “some out-
dated credit card information.”  

“How many of you have credit cards 
that you’ve been using for the last 10 
years,” he asked. “How quickly do they 
outdate?” 

It took Sony some 72 hours to an-
nounce the hack, and that was only after 
others discovered it, he said, “and the 
credit card information didn’t come out 
until about a week later.” Sony insists 
that’s not a serious problem and has made 
no offer of help or reimburse those who 
might be damaged.  

Sony says only some 20 million credit 
card accounts, most of them outside the 
U.S., had credit card information hacked, 
he said. 

When Sony announced the Play-
Station site was back up, most of the us-
ers immediately tried to change their 
passwords, crashing the site again, he 
said.  

“Sony is basically in classic stone-
walling, only admitting what they can’t 
deny. And every time somebody finds out 

some more they go, ‘well, yeah, but it 
isn’t that bad,’ ” he said. 

And just a few days ago, he said, Ap-
ple announced that it is pairing with Sony 
for its cloud music service. 

“Those of you who want to parlay the 
really ugly companies of the day can get 
your Apple, who denies anything bad 
happens to them, from Sony, who ditto — 
and if anything happens you’ll never 
know.” 

“Or you could use somebody else’s,” 
he said, like Amazon, which responded 
quickly to its problems (see last month’s 
TOE).  

“Perfection is not possible,” he said. 
“All I want is honesty. Tell me what’s 
happening so I can make an informed 
decision. The last thing I want is some-
body to deny anything bad is happing and 
to try to protect me from myself or the 
knowledge.”  

“Corporate culture does not change,” 
he added, until a company gets badly 
burned and is forced to change because of 
legal decisions. 

And commenting on Apple’s iPhone 
problem, he pointed to a paragraph in an 
AP story on the issue: “Apple denied that 
the iPhone has a privacy problem 
Wednesday — and then promised to fix 
it.” 

Phony Microsoft call 

Toby said he had a call at work from 
someone who purported to be from Mi-
crosoft Security Center and who told him 
his computer had a virus. Toby asked 
how the caller knew, and he said Micro-
soft monitors the traffic and reports back 
when there’s a virus. When Toby asked 
what to do next, the caller said to go to a 
certain web site “and I will come in and I 
will fix your computer.”  

Toby said he told the caller the power 
supply on his computer had died, and he 
hadn’t been able to turn it on for a week. 
“When you’re dealing with liars, lie 
back,” he said. “You are not obligated to 
be truthful to charlatans.” 

Things about the call that should alert 
those who get such calls that it’s a scam: 

► The caller never asked whom he 
was speaking to. 

► He didn’t ask what computer was 
being used (there were 14 in the shop at 
the time, and some of them were cus-
tomer’s computers that did have viruses). 

Had Toby accepted the invitation to 
go to the website, he said, he would have 
ended up with an infected computer — 
probably with an email program that 
would send an attachment with a virus to 
everyone in his address book. The social 
engineers track what kinds of messages 
get the most people to open attachments. 

The key to knowing what attachments 
should be safe is to determine if the email 
matches the kind of messages you usually 
get from the person listed as the sender. 
Does it match the person’s style, is the 
subject one the person is likely to send 
you a message about, is the message too 
generic (“You’ve got to check this.” 
“This is great.”)?  

“Pictures are a gray area,” he said. 
Some can contain viruses, but so far the 
ones that have been found have been 
weak. Because the viruses are always 
being rewritten, antivirus programs might 
or might not pick up the latest versions. 

As he has at past meetings, Scott said 
that users who want a free AV program 
should use Microsoft Security Essentials. 
AVG and McAfee, which were once con-
sidered excellent programs, are both junk, 
he said. Intel has bought McAfee, he said, 
but no one knows why Intel wanted it. 

E-books 

Amazon has announced that it is sell-
ing more e-books than hardbound and 
paperback books combined. E-books are 
going to be the books of the future, he 
said. Amazon has released a free Kindle 
for desktop and laptop computers, he 
said. More information is available at 
http://www.amazon.com/gp/feature.html?
ie=UTF8&docId=1000426311.  

That’s a good way to try e-books be-
fore buying a reader, he said. 

The owners of QVC have offered to 
buy Barnes & Noble for $1 billion even 
though book sales are down the tubes. 
The experts say QVC wants the Nook 
reader and its technology because QVC 
wants to use it as a sales tool. 

A couple of members discussed credit 
card security, especially the dangers of 
letting a card out of your sight at a restau-
rant.  

Scott advised taking the card to the 
cash register yourself rather than letting a 
server do it. Another member said he’d 

(Continued on page 9) 



June 2011                                                                  The Outer Edge                                                                       Page 9 

 

been alerted to unusual and expensive 
purchases on his card.  

Scott said his wife received a call 
from American Express several years ago 
asking if she had bought $10,000 worth 
of diamonds in Cairo. Before the card 
was canceled, the thief had made another 
$5,000 purchase, he said. 

Suggestions included calling your 
credit card company as soon as possible if 

you lose a card or believe it’s been com-
promised to cancel the account.  

If you get an email from a bank, credit 
card company or other financial institu-
tions about a problem, don’t click on the 
link in the email to visit the company’s 
site. Use your own bookmark.  

It’s also a good idea to notify your 
credit card company if you’re going to be 
traveling so it expects purchases in areas 
you don’t normally buy in.  

Never visit a sensitive site at a public 
Wi-Fi location, he said, adding that he 
doesn’t even have bookmarks to his fi-
nancial institutions on his laptop just in 
case it’s stolen. That prevents a thief from 
even knowing where he has bank ac-
counts.  

The same warning applies to cell 
phones and tablets, he added. Most banks 
advise people to use only hardwired 
phones for financial transactions, he said. 

(Continued from page 8) 

By Bill Wayson 

 bwayson@gmail.com 

L 
ast month we looked at the lat-
est release of Ubuntu, 11.04, 
also known as Natty Narwhal.  
The primary new feature of the 

release is the adoption of a new desktop 
graphical interface called Unity. To put it 
simplistically, Unity is an attempt to fix 

certain deficiencies, 
whether perceived or 
real, in the familiar PC 
desktop metaphors pio-
neered by Xerox, popu-
larized by the the Apple 
Macintosh, and standard-
ized by the many itera-
tions of Microsoft Win-
dows, and to modernize 
human interaction with 
computers that are no 
longer tied strictly to a 

desktop. Let’s dive a bit deeper into 
Unity. A decent introductory primer on 
using Unity can be found at http://
a r s t e c h n i c a . c o m / o p e n - s o u r c e /
reviews/2011/05/riding-the-narwhal-ars-
reviews-unity-in-ubuntu-1104.ars or by 
searching on the terms “ubuntu unity re-
view.” 

Unity 

Unity has been under official develop-
ment for about a year by Canonical, the 
company behind the Ubuntu project and 
community. Originally intended for use 
on devices with small touch-enabled 
screens and minimal keyboards, such as 
netbooks, tablets, and smartphones, Ca-
nonical now intends on standardizing on 

Unity even on the desktop. This move, by 
spurning the independent Gnome commu-
nity (Ubuntu has always used the Gnome 
graphical environment) and bringing 
desktop interface development under the 
umbrella of a single company has itself 
generated heaps of controversy. Given 
Ubuntu’s popularity, Unity cannot now 
simply be ignored, and it just may give 
rise to the next-generation computer user 
experience. 

Unity Dock 

The Unity Dock is a combination 
quick-launcher for your popular applica-
tions as well as the area indicating which 
programs are running, active, and mini-
mized. It is a vertical panel on the left 
side of the screen with icons for applica-
tions, managing workspaces, and finding 
files and applications. The intent is that  
users will customize the Dock for quick 
access to their most used programs, utili-
ties and functions. As additional pro-
grams are run, they will be indicated by 
added icons in the Dock. The currently 
active application will be signified by a 
small indicator to the right of the icon.  
All programs currently running will have 
at least one indicator to the left of their 
icons. Multiple running instances of a 
given application will be indicated by 
multiple indicators to the left of the Dock 
icon, but only up to a maximum of three 
for three or more instances. Clicking any 
icon with indicators to the left will restore 
that application to the front on the desk-
top. 

Task overflow 

Because of its design, the dock shows 

only a limited number of icons (about a 
dozen on my 1024x768 screen). When 
“too many” icons are added, either by the 
user or by running programs not already 
placed on the Dock, the icons at the bot-
tom begin to stack up, similar to a stack 
of coins. You can still see enough of the 
icon to make out which application it 
stands for. When you move your mouse 
into the Dock area, the stacked icons ex-
pand to full size, and the panel will scroll 
up and down as your mouse cursor ap-
proaches the bottom or top of the Dock. 

Multiple windows of one application 

Multiple windows of a single applica-
tion are not yet handled well under Unity.  
If the currently active program is one 
instance of multiple windows of that ap-
plication (say you are viewing one Web 
page and two others are minimized), then 
clicking the application’s icon on the 
Dock will raise a single screen with small 
windows showing views of each instance.  
This is pretty nice, as you can click on the 
desired view, and that instance is made 
active. But if all the instances are mini-
mized, then all of the running instances 
are activated by clicking the Dock icon.  
You can still Alt-Tab to find the instance 
you want, but it would be nice to have 
something like the view chooser to do 
that. 

Dock keyboard shortcuts 

Unity does a good job of allowing 
keyboard use of the Dock. Holding down 
the “Windows” key for a moment unhides 
the Dock and displays a character in each 

(Continued on page 10) 
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Dock icon. Applications get numbers 
starting at 1, while common utilities get 
letters (“s” for the Workspace Switcher, 
“f” for the File Finder, and “a” for Appli-
cation Search). Pressing a character’s key 
while holding down the Windows key 
will launch or restore that application. 

Global menu bar 

Making menu bars global is a major 
change for Linux users. When they sup-
port global menus (some, like LibreOffice 
do not), programs will no longer sport 
their own menu bars in their own win-
dows. Instead, the top desktop horizontal 
panel bar will display the menu of the 
currently active window when the mouse 
cursor hovers over it. The idea has a lot of 
merit when it comes to small form factor 
devices, like netbooks and smartphones, 
where screen distances are very short.  
But when I have a small window in the 

lower right of my 20+-inch high-res 
monitor, that is a lot of mousing between 
it and the upper left of the screen. I be-
lieve Apple Mac users have done it this 
way since the beginning, so I may get 
used to it. 

In closing 

There is much more about Unity that I 
have not mentioned. Even though they 
are primarily reviews, the article men-
tioned above as well as the one at http://
s o f t w a r e a n d u n i c y -
cles.wordpress.com/2011/04/29/ubuntu-
11-04-unity-review provide good instruc-
tions on how to use Unity. Recent re-
leases of all operating systems that I am 
familiar with sport some number of new 
user interface elements. KDE and 
Gnome, as well as Unity, have imple-
mented major changes affecting Linux 
users, and Windows 7 is presenting its 
own learning curve for Microsoft users.  

A redesign of the computer user interface 
seems to be inevitable. While Unity may 
not be the eventual winner, it is quite pos-
sible that some part of its interface may 
soon become a standard interface ele-
ment, so I believe it is worthy of a look 
and consideration. 

If you have questions or would like to 
learn more about Linux and FOSS, come 
to the Linux SIG meeting on Tuesday, 
June 28, at 6:30 p.m. at Ventura County 
Computers in Ventura. The upgrade of 
the CIPCUG PC to Ubuntu 11.04 will be 
completed — come see how well we do 
with that. Afterward, we will take a look 
at the Unity interface and try to answer 
questions about Ubuntu, Linux, and 
FOSS. See the CIPCUG Web site for 
more information. If you have a question 
or topic you would like the Lair or Linux 
SIG to cover, drop me a line at bway-
son@gmail.com.  

Until next month, happy computing. 

(Continued from page 9) 

By Brian K. Lewis, PhD 

,Member, Sarasota PCUG, Florida 
April 2011 issue, The Monitor 
www.spcug.org 
bwsail at yahoo.com 

O 
ver the years, ever since my 
first encounter with a com-
puter virus in 1987, I have 
used a number of anti-virus 

applications along with firewall software. 
As the Internet grew in the late ’90s I had 
to add anti-parasite software and other 
anti-malware applications to the protec-
tion arsenal. Some of this software was 
free; others were very expensive both to 
purchase and to maintain. Some used 
tremendous amounts of computer re-
sources, which slowed down the overall 
operation of the computer. The cost in 
money and/or resources wasn’t necessar-
ily directly related to the usefulness of the 
application. However, such protection 
was probably a necessary evil to prevent 
problems on my computer from the 
“invaders” that existed then and now on 
the Internet. 

Most anti-malware applications seem 
to be growing in size as each manufac-

turer tries to “cover all the bases.” Unfor-
tunately with the increase in size and cov-
erage comes an increase in complexity. 
Now Microsoft has released an improved 
version of its Security Essentials (MSE) 
software that is easier for the user to in-
stall and operate. This application pro-
tects your computer against viruses, spy-
ware, worms, trojans and other malicious 
software. In addition it is an easy to in-
stall FREE download from Microsoft. 
The only catch is that you must have a 
legal copy of Windows on your com-
puter. The installation program does a 
check for Genuine Windows validation. 
The software runs on XP, Vista and Win 
7 operating systems (OS). However, I 
have only been using it on Win7.  

It does sound like it must be a re-
source hog to be able to carry out all of 
these functions. But the testing results I 
have seen show minimal effect on overall 
computer operation. Yes, there is reduc-
tion in the speed of processing Web 
pages, email, etc., when using the real-
time protection. But compared to other 
software carrying out the same functions, 
the difference in speed is insignificant 

and really wouldn’t by noticed by most 
users. The only place where MSE seems 
to fall down is on hard disk scans. There I 
have seen reports of initial complete scan-
ning taking 8-24 hours! I have done both 
a Quick Scan and a Full scan of my hard 
drive, about 50 GB of data on a 140 GB 
partition. The Quick Scan was done in 
less than 2 minutes. The full scan took 
about 25 minutes. So from my perspec-
tive, on my system, the scanning time is 
not excessive. I have used other malware 
checkers that have taken over an hour to 
accomplish a complete scan on the same 
drive. 

If you want to install this application, 
the first step is to download MSE from 
Microsof t ' s  web  s i te  (h t tp : / /
www.microsoft.com/security_essentials/?
mkt=en-us). This page has the download 
link for the msi file, which can be run 
automatically after downloading by se-
lecting “Run” instead of “Save.” If you 
have questions about the installation Mi-
crosoft has a video showing all the steps 
involved. Once the installation is com-
plete the opening screen shows the cur-

(Continued on page 11) 
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rent status of your protection and the date 
of the last update for the malware defini-
tions. It also shows you the settings re-
lated to scanning your hard drive. From 
this page you can do a manual scan of 
your drive. The Update tab on the top of 
the page takes you to a page where you 
can manually update the malware defini-
tions. MSE will automatically download 
updates when you are running Windows 
and are connected to the Internet. How-
ever, it may not occur immediately on 
connection. So if it has been some time 
since you connected to the Internet you 
may want to manually download the defi-
nitions. 

The settings page, shown in the next 
figure, is one where you can mostly ac-
cept the default values. One you will 
probably want to change is the timing of 
the automatic scan. MSE defaults to mid-
night on one day, Sunday I think. You 
will probably want to change this to a 
time when you know that your computer 
will be turned on. 

The list on the left of the window 
shows the additional settings categories 
for MSE. The “default actions” relate to 
what should be done with any malware 
detected. The various categories of de-
fault actions run from low threat to se-
vere. In all cases I have set mine to re-
move the malware. If in doubt as to the 
effect on your computer you can set the 
lower threat levels to be quarantined. If 
you wish to later remove a quarantined 
item, you can do so from the history page. 
Select “Quarantined items” and you will 
then be allowed to remove all or individ-
ual items. You can also select to restore 
an item, but this is not likely to be a good 
idea. Read the description of the what the 
malware's actions are carefully before 
deciding to restore it. 

This next figure shows you the protec-
tion being provided by MSE. In most 
cases it is best to leave the default settings 
so you will get the best protection. You 
will note the category for behavior moni-
toring. This allows MSE to scan for pos-
sible malware that is not in its definitions 
list. This is referred to as the “heuristic” 
programming of the software. Any appli-
cation that seems to be altering the func-
tioning of the operating system, such as a 
rootkit, should be flagged by this func-
tion. This is the only way that any anti-

malware application can attempt to stay 
ahead of the malware writers, who are 
always coming up with new, more com-
plex schemes for infiltrating your com-
puter. 

I hope you can see from this quick 
review of MSE, that it is designed to pro-
vide a simple user interface for a com-
plete protection package. Now, more 
tech-savvy computer users might want 
more control over their anti-malware pro-
tection, but for most users, I think this is a 
good fit and the price is right. 

As I mentioned earlier, I have been 
running MSE under Windows 7. This is 
Microsoft's best operating system yet.  I 

think this is demonstrated by the fact that 
the Win7 SP1 has no really significant 
changes to the basic OS. Also, Win7 does 
seem to be more secure than earlier ver-
sions. So if you are still running Vista or 
WinXP, in my opinion, you should be 
seriously considering a change to Win7. 
At the very least, whatever OS you are 
running, be sure to practice “safe comput-
ing”. 

This article is copyright © 2011 by Brian K. 
Lewis, PhD. All rights reserved. It is also published 
as PDF file on the Lewisfamilypubs.net website.  

Dr. Lewis is a former professor of physiology 
and has been working with personal computers for 
over 40 years. He may be contacted at bwsail at 
yahoo.com. 

(Continued from page 10) 

Top: The Security Essentials window shows where automatic scans can be 
scheduled. Bottom: This screen shows your real-time protection settings. 
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By Jim Thornton  

jasthorn@gmail.com 
There have been several significant changes to the list of 

locally heard computer-related radio shows previously pub-
lished in the November 2002 issue of TOE.  Several shows 
have been cancelled.  These cancelled shows are: “The KABC 
Computer Show with The Marck Brothers” with Marc Cohen 
and Mark Oleesky; and “a computer show” with G. J. Gold-

wyn. 
Information on the following radio programs include: (1) 

the official name of the program; (2) the local broadcast time in 
the current Daylight Saving Time; (3) the radio station fre-
quency, name, and location; (4) Home Page is the website of 
the program or host; (5) Email is the email address of the pro-
gram or host; (6) Telephone is the telephone number of the pro-
gram or host; (7) Audio Feed is the Internet website where you 
may hear the live program as it is being broadcasted; (8) Re-
corded Shows is the Internet website where you may listen to 
previous programs, and (9) Remarks provides additional infor-
mation about the program and host. 

List of computer-related 

radio programs 

SATURDAY  

“Digital Village” 
9-10am on 90.7 FM KPFK (Los Angeles) 
Home Page: www.digitalvillage.org 
Email: ric@digitalvillage.org or doran@pacifist.net 
Telephone: (818) 985-5735 

 

Audio Feed: http://sc1.mainstreamnetwork.com:9042/listen.pis.com 
Recorded Shows: www.digitalvillage.org/audio.html 
Remarks:  Weekly public radio program about computers and the internet, featuring Ric 
Allan and Doran Barons, with a “focus on how technology is changing the way we com-
municate,” and no product reviews. 

“Leo Laporte” 
11am-2pm on 640 AM KFI (Los Angeles) and 990 AM KTMS 
(Santa Barbara)) 
Home Page: www.leoville.com 
Email: not available - see Remarks 
Telephone: (888) 827–5536 

 

Audio Feed: http://techguylabs.com/radio/Main/HomePage 
Recorded Shows: http://techguylabs.com/radio/Main/AudioArchives 
Remarks: Both the Saturday and Sunday programs are live and the Sunday program is not a 
repeat of Saturday’s program.  Leo is currently on 130 radio stations each week, previously 
had his own weekly TV show, and has written several technical books.  Recently he has 
received too much email so he’s no longer publishing his email address. 

 

“Komputer Klinic” with Kim Komando 
2-5pm on 990 AM KTMS (Santa Barbara) 
4-7pm on 1400 AM KKZZ (Ventura) and 1520 AM KVTA 
(Ventura) 
Home Page: http://www.komando.com 
Telephone: (888) 825-5254 
Email: helpmekim@komando.com 
Audio Feed: http://www.komando.com/listen/ 
Recorded Shows: http://www.komando.com/listen/ 

Remarks: Her live program is at 7-10am, but the local radio stations broadcast her program 
several hours later in the day.  She has a weekly column in USA Today newspaper and a 
monthly article in Popular Mechanics magazine, wrote several books, and produced video 
learning tape series; provides a free help service via email; and publishes a free weekly 
email newsletter.  The program on the Ventura radio stations is frequently pre-empted by 
sports events.  The Santa Barbara radio station on Monday through Friday, at 1pm, broad-
casts her one-minute computer feature each day.  Plus, she is on 470 radio stations weekly; 
she has written ten books, sends a weekly newsletter to over 10 million subscribers.  By 
joining her Kim’s Club several benefits are provided from her website including listening 
to her weekly program whenever you like, downloading many of her tips, tricks, and se-
crets, able to watch her previous shows, receiving her answer to your computer problems, 
and being able to enter into her contest.  The annual membership fee is about $50 and there 
are other options for having a membership for one month at $6, three months at $15, or six 
months at $29. 

“Leo Laporte” 
11am-2pm on 640 AM KFI (Los Angeles) and 990 AM KTMS 
(Santa Barbara) 
Home Page: www.leoville.com 
Email: not available - see Remarks 
Telephone: (888) 827–5536 
Audio Feed: http://techguylabs.com/radio/Main/HomePage 

Remarks: Both the Saturday and Sunday programs are live and the Sunday program is not a 
repeat of Saturday’s program.  Leo is currently on 130 radio stations each week, previously 
had his own weekly TV show, and has written several technical books.  Recently he has 
received too much e-mail so he’s no longer publishing his email address. 

“Komputer Klinic” with Kim Komando 
2-5pm on 990 AM KTMS (Santa Barbara) 

Remarks: This program is a repeat of the Saturday program. 

 “Livin’ the E-Life” with Jeff Levy 
5-6pm on 980 AM KFWB (Los Angeles) 
Home Page: http://www.jefflevy.com 
Email: jefflevy@ jefflevy.com 
Telephone: (888) 539-2980 
Audio Feed: http://www.jefflevy.com 
Recorded Shows: http://www.jefflevy.com 

Remarks: On the Home Page website, there are many features available ranging from e-
mailing Jeff asking him your computer question, to listening to his live program, reading 
his many popular lessons on Windows 7, Vista, XP, and Mac Operating System 10, read-
ing his show notes from previous shows, links, and who is on his J Team are.  Jeff Levy 
was previous on two other Los Angeles radio stations — KFI and KNX — and his program 
was previously titled “Jeff Levy On Computers” with Jeff Levy. 

SUNDAY  
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Word: inserting the date and time 

Undoubtedly, the time will arise 
when you need to insert the current 
date or time in your document. This 
may be in the introduction of a letter 
or in a header or footer. Word allows 
you to quickly insert the date or time 
in several different formats. This 
information is inserted as a field 
which can be updated manually or is 
updated automatically when you 
print the document. 

To insert the date or time into 
your document, follow these steps: 

1. Position the insertion point 
where you want the date or time 
inserted. 

2. Display the Insert tab of the 
ribbon. 

3. Click Date & Time in the Text 
group. Word displays the Date and 
Time dialog box. 

4.Select a format for the date or 
time. 

(Continued on page 14) 

(805) 289-3960 
2175 Goodyear Ave. #117 Ventura 93003 

Check out our website for 
more details or come buy and 

test one yourself. 
 

Mention this CIPCUG ad and 
receive a free notebook mouse 
with your notebook purchase. 

VCC is now selling The Spring Peak 15.6" Notebook which 
rivals desktop PC performance in a sleek, attractive design 
with LED Backlit display, discrete VGA, camera. The Spring 

Peak platform has several unique features such as a docking 
station, Configuration Center, an accelerometer that works in 

conjunction with Intel Always Aware and Intel Anti-Theft 
Technology to lock the hard drive if the notebook is dropped 

or sound an alarm if it is moved after being activated. 
Combine this with a Lojack for notebooks subscription and 
available extended manufactures warranty makes this an 

impressive unit.  

But the real beauty of this notebook is we can build to order. 

You can choose your features such as OS, 32 or 64 bit, CPU, 

SSD, RAM, Drive size, Intel Wireless and Blue-Ray. You never 

have to settle for not having all the features you want.  

Word and Excel tips 

The Date and Time dialog box. 
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The Outer Edge is printed and prepared for mailing by: 

Practice safe computing: Back up, 

back up, back up 

 (And then test the backup to be sure 

it worked) 

Members’  
classified ads 

Classified ads are free to 
members. Each ad is limited 
to 105 characters, including 
spaces and to one ad per 
member per month. Copy has 
to be to John Weigle, editor of 
TOE (editor@cipcug.org), 
within the week after the 
regular meeting. Otherwise, 
the ad is held to the following 
month.  

 

Free 
# HP 57 Tricolor cartridge, 

FREE, for use with HP Desk-
Jet 450c and 5550, PhotoS-
mart 7150, 7350, and 7550 
series printers 
# Also works with PSC 2110 
and 2210 multifunctions 
e-mail dddave@cipcug.org 

 
For sale  
 

Wanted 
 

Other categories 
as needed 
 

5. Select the check box at the bottom of the dialog box if you 
want the selected date or time to always reflect whatever is cur-
rent. If you choose this, it means that Word inserts the date or 
time as a field so that it always represents the current date or 
time. 

6. Click on OK. The date or time, as specified, is inserted in 
your document. 

 
Copyright © 2011 by Sharon Parq Associates, Inc. Reprinted by permis-

sion. Thousands of free Microsoft Word tips can be found online at http://
word.tips.net. 

Excel: inserting tomorrow’s date 

You may want to insert tomorrow’s date into a cell in your 
worksheet. This is easily done by simply creating a formula that 
includes the function for today’s date, as in the following: 

This formula first determines today’s date and then adds 1 to 
it, resulting in tomorrow’s date. You can then use Excel’s for-
matting features to display the resulting date in any manner de-
sired. 

Besides displaying tomorrow’s date, you can modify the 
formula to display a date at any time in the future. Simply 
change the formula so the desired number of days are being 
added to today’s date. For instance, if you wanted to determine a 
date two weeks in the future, you could use the following: 

Copyright © 2011 by Sharon Parq Associates, Inc. Reprinted by permis-
sion. Thousands of free Microsoft Excel tips can be found online at http://
excel.tips.net. 

(Continued from page 13) 

=TODAY() + 1 

=TODAY() + 14 

More Word, Excel tips ... 

By Toby Scott 

Reprinted with permission from http://vccomputers.com/
browser.cfm 

T 
here have been a ton of changes in the browser land-
scape recently, so it’s about time we addressed the 
subject of browsers in a straightforward way. 
    For Windows users there are five browsers to con-

sider now: 
► Internet Explorer 9 
► Internet Explorer 8 
► Firefox 4 
► Chrome 11 
► Opera 11 

(Continued on page 15) 

Things to consider  

in picking a browser 
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By Helen Long 

I 
 am a bit late with this announce-
ment, and I do apologize. My for-
getery seems to be better than my 
memory. A couple of months ago, 

Arline Lakes suffered a strained miniscus 
ligament in both knees, and that has se-
verely curtailed her activities. The club 
did send her flowers and a get well card, 
but I also should have notified the mem-
bership. George and Arline Lakes are 
charter members of CIPCUG, and we 
don’t have many of the charter members 
left. Many of you know the Lakes, and if 
you would like to contact them, please 
call me at 642-6521 and I can give you 

their phone number or 
email address. We all 
wish Arline a speedy 
recovery as that particu-
lar problem is a very 
painful one to endure. 
     Hooray! We have a 
very brave gentleman in 
our midst who has vol-
unteered to run for Presi-

dent. Dr. James Brown has been a CIP-
CUG member since 2004 and lives in 
Camarillo. Let’s all get out the vote. Toby 
has put a ballot up on the cipcug.org Web 
page.     

The program for June will be Califor-

nia State Channel Islands University Li-
brary Resources. 

Anyone doing any research will find 
this a very beneficial source of informa-
tion, so don’t miss it. 

Toby has set up a CIPCUG Facebook 
page — the topic at the May Social Me-
dia SIG.  If you are a Facebook user, just 
log into Facebook.com, go to the search 
engine, and insert CIPCUG. There are 
already a couple of members with entries, 
so if you are interested sign in and sign 
up. 

 

HAVE YOU RUN YOUR ANTI-

SPYWARE PROGRAMS LATELY?   

Long 

Bits & Bytes 

Catching up with two founding members 

Missing from this list are any version 
of Internet Explorer before 8 and Safari. 
If you installed an older copy of XP on 
your machine years ago and have never 
updated Internet Explorer, you’re using 
Internet Explorer 6. IE6 is dangerous. 
Who says so? Microsoft. It has a website, 
Internet Explorer 6 Countdown, dedicated 
to “Moving the world off Internet Ex-
plorer 6.” Safari on Windows has its own 
problems. It simply isn’t very stable. 

Browser selection is a very personal 
matter. At VCC, my (Toby’s) default 
browser is Firefox, Rick’s is IE9 and Mi-
chael’s is Chrome. Part of the reasons we 
prefer what we do is in the way we use 
the browser. Firefox is the slowest to start 
up, so people who open the browser to 
look at one website and then shut it down 
aren’t happy with it at all. However, it has 
something like 10,000 add-ons to make it 
perform all kinds of tricks. I use it to cre-
ate Web pages. The webmaster add-on 
tools are fabulous. No one else has any-
thing close. At all times I have the 
browser open, usually on a dozen or so 
pages at once. Firefox is one of the fastest 
at bringing up sites once the browser is 
started, so if you only start the browser 
once per day, the initial slowness isn’t 
much of a burden. 

Chrome and Opera are the fastest to 
open, so if you are an occasional user, 

you’ll be happier with one of these. 
Chrome updates in the background fairly 
often, but it’s done so you hardly notice. 
Opera updates less frequently, but more 
noticeably. Both have some quite nice, 
easily accessible add-ons. They can’t 
compete with Firefox in terms of num-
bers, but the ones they do have are mostly 
excellent. 

Because most customers use Internet 
Explorer, Rick prefers to use it so he can 
see what the customer sees. IE certainly is 
less secure than the others, and he risks 
getting more malware, but then Rick de-
liberately infected his work computer 
with the LizaMoon malware so he could 
write about it. We have a dozen test com-
puters he could have used, but Rick likes 
living on the edge. 

If you are still using Windows XP, 
you can’t upgrade to IE9, so you’re stuck 
with 8. But please don’t use anything 
earlier than that. Older Internet Explorers 
are so prone to malware attacks that 
unless you hardly ever use it, you’ll get 
infected soon. The malware attacks are 
getting far more numerous and much 
more sophisticated. Some proprietary 
websites don’t work well with IE9 as 
well. Several people who had installed IE 
9 have come to us and asked if we could 
revert to IE 8 because a website that is 
critical to their business doesn’t work 
with 9. 

The World Wide Web Consortium 
(W3) is the international standards body 
that defines how browsers should display 
html. Internet Explorers before 8 were 
notorious for not conforming to the stan-
dards. Microsoft owned so much of the 
online browser market that it felt it didn’t 
have to conform to standards. If it made 
its browsers work its way, the world 
would have to go along. And it did for a 
while. Microsoft at one time had more 
than a 90 percent market share. Now that 
it is down around 55 percent and sinking 
fast, it is forced to be more concerned 
with standards. IE8 is marginally compli-
ant and IE9 is perhaps the most compli-
ant. Interestingly, it’s the conformance to 
standards that trips up IE9 on some sites. 
They don’t “conform” to the former IE 
non-standard. 

If you use one of the modern browsers 
you’ll undoubtedly see pages that have 
text overwriting text or other obvious 
errors.  

The webmaster hasn’t rewritten the 
site in years, and it was originally written 
for IE. But that is changing as all the 
browser companies are pushing hard for 
users to install the latest versions. 

What is the best browser for you will 
depend on how you use the Internet and 
what feels right for you. But hopefully, 
I’ve given you some idea of where you 
should start. 

(Continued from page 14) 

More on browsers ... 



Page 16                                                                           The Outer Edge                                                                        June 2011  

 

T 
he good news is that the world didn’t end and the 
Rapture did not occur last month. The bad news is 
that the same person who predicted it would now says 
it’s going to happen in October. The even worse news 

is that anyone takes such predictions seriously. 
We’ve been told the world was going to end almost since 

the beginning of written history, and there have been as many 
dates as there have been predictors. And every prediction seems 
to attract some number of people who sell their homes, trek to a 

mountain top — or other supposedly secure place 
— to meet their maker, their space brothers in 
flying saucers or just to hope that the world won’t 
really end and they’ll be far enough away from 
the destruction to survive. 
    The turn of the calendar from 1999 to 2000 had 
its share of disaster predictions, even though there 
was disagreement on whether the millennium 
began in 2000 or 2001. Unless I missed the an-
nouncement, nothing unusual was observed in 
either year. 
    Of course, the world will end some day, al-

though we don’t know when, which means that someone who 
predicts it could be right. But I don’t plan to spend a lot of time 
worrying about it. 

End of the world or not, however, there are dangers, and 
anyone who has been listening to our Q&A sessions and recent 
programs knows that many of them involve our computers. 

Big websites have been hit with what President Rick Curry 
refers to in this month’s Command.com as “drive-by polluting.” 
Social engineers regularly come up with new ways to persuade 
us to do something stupid and give up personal information that 
would let them empty our bank accounts or turn our machines 
into zombies that will do more of the bad guys’ dirty work for 
them. And then there’s the issue of pirated software that is 
likely to also carry some malware — but, hey, look at the 
money I saved by buying it. 

A little care and common sense will save us from most of 
the worst computer dangers, especially if we’ve followed the 
regular advice to back up our machines and have backups in at 
least two locations. This can be accomplished in the clouds with 
Internet backups or by periodically copying your important files 
to CDs, DVDs, external hard drives or flash drives that you 
store someplace other than your home (or your business if 
you’re protecting a business computer).  

We can’t prevent natural disasters, but, at least with our 
computers, we can find ways that are likely to protect our data, 
even if our homes or businesses are destroyed. And we should 
investigate insurance to try to cover the reconstruction of those 
things if the worst should occur. 

—  John Weigle, editor 

Treasurer’s          

report for 

April 2011  
 By Art Lewis 

 treasurer@cipcug.org                                          
4-1-2011 through  

4-30-2011 

Category Description   

INFLOWS  
  Coffee income -6.15   
  Membership Income 
      New members    40.00 
      Renewals          415.00 
  TOTAL MEMBERSHIP  455.00 
  Raffle -4.13 

TOTAL INFLOWS     444.72 
  

OUTFLOWS 

  Corporate expense 94.00 
  Rent Paid             150.00 
  TOE                272.82 

TOTAL OUTFLOWS 516.82 

 

OVERALL TOTAL  -72.10 

 
Unrestricted Funds 6,395.36 
Restricted Funds 0.00 

Bank Balance 4-30-11 6,395.36 

Year to Date Income 4,792.27 
Year to Date Expense 5,502.17 
Net Year to Date -709.90 

Lewis 

2011 contributors to The Outer Edge 
Your name can appear here, too. 

Share your knowledge with other 
members by sending an article, letter 
o r  c o m p u t e r  t i p  t o 
editor@cipcug.org. 

Ken Church 
Rick Curry 
Bob de Violini 
Bill Kenworthy 
Jeff Levy 
Art Lewis 
Brian K. Lewis (APCUG) 
Helen Long 
Dick Maybach (APCUG) 
Diane Mortensen 

Sr. Dorothy Robinson (Editor, 
Olympia Microcomputer Users 
Group, WA), 

SANS Institute 
Sharon Parq Associates Inc. 
Toby Scott 
Michael Shalkey 
Rick Smith 
Smart Computing magazine 
US-CERT 
Bill Wayson 
John Weigle 
Jonathan Wylie 
Worldstart computer tips, 

www.worldstart.com 

Another seer fails, but 

the world is still here 

 Weigle 

Editor’s 
corner 
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Membership report: 

Is it time to renew? 
By Ken Church 
 

email address: membership@cipcug.org 

 
Welcome -  
New Members:  Needed; bring a friend. 
 
Attendance at the May 2011 general meeting:  
51 members and guests 
 

Total membership: 196 
 
MEMBER RENEWAL INFORMATION 
$30 for single membership, 
$35 for two or more family membership. 
 
NEW MEMBER INFORMATION 
$40 first year for single membership, 
$55 first year for two or more family member-
ship in same household. 
 
Please send your payment to:  

 

CIPCUG MEMBERSHIP 
P.O. BOX 51354 
OXNARD, CA 93031-1354 
 

Or bring your payment to the sign-in table for 
the June 25, 2011, meeting. 
 
April 2011 renewals payment due: 

 
 
 
 
 
 

May 2011 renewals payment due: 

 
 
June 2011 renewals payment due: 

 
 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 Mbr# Last Name First Name Pd to Dt 

1174
A 

de Violini Karen 201104 

1174 de Violini Robert 201104 

0964 Faue Warren 201104 

0757 MacArthur James 201104 

0210 McMurray Richard 201104 

0142 Peck Darrell 201104 

0452T Simon Hal 201104 

 Mbr# Last Name First Name Pd to Dt 

0774 Hoffman LaVern 201105 

0943 Kiess Jerry 201105 

1175 Makuch Michael 201105 

1175A Makuch Suzanne 201105 

1065 Nicholes Mike 201105 

0454 Provenza Richard 201105 

1234 Saal Fred 201105 

 Mbr# Last Name 
First 
Name 

Pd to Dt 

0340 Burger Lou 201106 

0456 Dinsmore Bob 201106 

1118 Haggard Roy 201106 

1221 Harris Jack 201106 

0148 Leventhal Bob 201106 

0580 McCoy John 201106 

0929 McCoy Tim 201106 

0146 Minkin David 201106 

1231 Ortiz Henry 201106 

0593 Shalkey Mike 201106 

0478 Stallman Betty 201106 

CHURCH 
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F1—Your Help Key 
(Revised Sept. 7, 2008) 

 
COMMUNICATIONS/INTERNET (GENERAL) 
 World Wide Web  DM 

DATABASES 
 Access  BR 
 
DOS  RP 

E-MAIL 
 Outlook   MS 
 Outlook Express   BR, DM 
 Thunderbird   MS 
 

GRAHICS PROGRAMS 

 IrfanView   MS 
 Paint Shop Pro   DM  

 Photo Shop Elements  BR 
 Print Shop   BR 

  

SPREADSHEETS 
 Microsoft Excel   DM 
  

WORD PROCESSING 
 Microsoft Word   DM 
 WordPerfect   DM  

 

WINDOWS 
 Windows 98, 95   DM, MS (98) 
 Windows 2000   BDV 
 Windows XP   DM 

 

 

 

 

 

Initials  Name  (805) 

BDV   Bob de Violini rjddev@gmail.com 
 
BR Bill Robinson 389-2997 (b) 
   bill@bzus.com  
 
DM David Minkin 469-6970 (cell);  
   484-2974 (home);  
   dddave@cipcug.org  
 
MS Michael Shalkey mshalkey@cipcug.org  
 
RP  Robert Provart  498-8477 (b) 
  
 Phone: (d) = days; (e) = evenings; (b) = both  
 

If you would like to volunteer to help others, please send 

your contact information and programs you’re willing to 

help on to editor@cipcug.org. 

 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

 

WEB HELP SITES (Updated 4-5-11) 

Annoyances Central blog (from authors of the O’Reilly 
Anno yances  se r ies ,  inc lud ing Steve  Bass) : 
www.annoyancescentral.com 

Steve Bass TechBite Newsletter registration page: 
www.techbite.com 

DSL reports: www.dslreports.com 
Steve Gibson: www.grc.com 
Kim Komando: www.komando.com 
Leo Laporte: www.leoville.com 
Jeff Levy: www.jefflevy.com 
Linux distributions: www.DistroWatch.com 
Microsoft: www.microsoft.com 
OnhGuard Online: http://www.onguardonline.gov 
Online safety tips: www.OnGuardOnline.gov 
PC Pitstop: www.pcpitstop.com 
PC World: www.pcworld.com 
Recalled products: www.recalls.gov 
SANS Institute — Computer Security Education and 

Information Security Training: www.sans.org 
Smart Computing: www.smartcomputing.com 
Spyware Warrior: www.spywarewarrior.com 
User Group Relations (Gene Barlow): www.ugr.com 
Ventura County Computers (Rick and Toby’s shop): 

www.vccomputers.com 
Virus Bulletin: www.virusbtn.com/index 
Windows Secrets: www.windowssecrets.com 
W indo ws  T he  Off i c ia l  Magaz ine  (UK) : 

www.officialwindowsmagazine.com/ 
 

 

If you have a favorite help site on the Web, please forward 

it, so we can expand the section. If you find a link that 

doesn’t work, please tell us that, too. 
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Every month, members of the Channel 
Islands PC Users Group have access to: 

♦ The Outer Edge newsletter, which 
includes a list of members willing to help 
other members. 

♦ The general meeting, featuring a 
question-and-answer session and program 
on new software or hardware. 

♦ Special Interest Groups — special 
meetings held several times a month. 

♦ Door prizes at the regular meeting. 
 Other benefits include: 

♦ Special user group discounts on 
books and software. 

♦ A flash drive containing many 
useful freeware programs.  

♦ A chance to make friends with 
people who have similar interests. 

♦ The ability to put your knowledge 
to good use by helping other members. 
The whole concept of user groups is 
members helping members. 

 
 Please clip the coupon below and 

send with payment to CIPCUG-
Membership, P.O. Box 51354, Oxnard, 
CA 93031-1354.  

 Please make checks payable to 
CIPCUG. 

 

Dues for new members 

Individual member, $40. 
Family membership (same address), 

$55. 
Renewals are $30 and $35 per year 

respectively. 
TOE subscription only (in the U.S.), 

$20. 
 

CIPCUG E-MAIL ADDRESS 

Members who would like to have an 
e-mail address through CIPCUG in the 
form of YourName@cipcug.org may ob-
tain one for $15 per year. 

Why join Channel Islands PC Users 
Group (CIPCUG)? 

CIPCUG MEMBERSHIP 

 APPLICATION 

 

 

Amount enclosed: ____________________________ 
 
Please Print the following information: 
 
 
Name: _______________________________________ 
 
 
 
Address: ______________________________________ 
 
 
 
City: ___________________________, State:________ 
 
 
 
ZIP Code: _______________________________ 
 
 
 
Phone (Home): ______________(Work): ______________ 
 
 
E-mail address: ________________________________ 
 
 

 
User level: Novice ____; Intermediate _____;  
 
Advanced  _____ 
 
 
Can you help the club as a volunteer? If so, what would you 
be interested in working on? 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Date __________________ Member # ____________ 
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Channel Islands PC Users 
Group Inc. 
P.O.Box 51354 
Oxnard, CA: 93031 

 DATED MATERIAL 
 Please Do Not Delay 

June 2011June 2011June 2011June 2011    meetingmeetingmeetingmeeting        
Of the Channel Islands PC Users GroupOf the Channel Islands PC Users GroupOf the Channel Islands PC Users GroupOf the Channel Islands PC Users Group    

Saturday morning, June 25, at the Boys 
& Girls Club, 1500 Temple Ave. 
(Ponderosa Drive and Temple Avenue), 
Camarillo. 
 
Meeting Schedule: 
 8:30 a.m. Doors open 
 8:45-9:30  Internet and networking SIG,  
                             Social Media SIG 
 9:30-10:30  Business meeting, Q&A 
10:30-11:00  Break — Please contribute requested 
                             amounts for coffee and doughnuts 
11:00-12:00  Program — Digital Resources  
                                 at CSUCI 
                             Drawing  

 

DUES REMINDER 
 

If the number above your 
name is 2011JUNE, your 
membership dues are 
payable in June 2011.  

The map shows 
the easiest route 

to the Boys & 
Girls Club, but if 

you prefer, you 
can take the  

Carmen Drive 
offramp to  

Ponderosa Drive, 
which leads to 

Temple Avenue. 
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